Ribble Valley Borough Council                                                                  

DELEGATED ITEM FILE REPORT - APPROVAL

	Ref: CB

	Application No: 
	3/2014/0412/P

	Development Proposed:
	New field access at Meadow Top Farm, Back Lane, Chipping, PR3 2QA

	CONSULTATIONS: Parish/Town Council

	Parish Council - No comments or observations received.



	CONSULTATIONS: Highway/Water Authority/Other Bodies

	Environment Directorate (County Surveyor) - No objections. 



	CONSULTATIONS: Additional Representations.

	No representations have been received.



	RELEVANT POLICIES:

	Ribble Valley Districtwide Local Plan
Policy G1 – Development Control.

Policy G5 – Settlement Strategy.

Policy ENV1 – Area of Outstanding Natural Beauty.

Policy ENV3 – Development within Open Countryside.

Ribble Valley Core Strategy including Proposed Main Modifications
Key Statement EN2 – Landscape.
Policy DMG1 – General Considerations.

Policy DMG2 – Landscape Protection.

National Planning Policy Framework

Section 11 – Conserving and enhancing the natural environment.

	COMMENTS/ENVIRONMENTAL/AONB/HUMAN RIGHTS ISSUES/RECOMMENDATION:

	Permission is sought for a new field access from Back Lane, Chipping to the land associated with Meadow Top Farm. The new access would be located approximately 23m north of the existing driveway to the property, adjeacent to a stile serving Public Footpath no.27 in the Parish of Chipping.
The main matters for consideration in the determination of this application are visual amenity and highway safety.

The land associated with Meadow Top Farm is let out to a local farmer and the new access would enable the tenant another alternative to access the land with large machinery.  In error the site plan stated the existing field access at the rear of the farm yard would be closed off, however, the agent has confirmed, in an email dated the 04 July 2014, that this would not be the case as the new access is required to assist the tenant of the land when moving livestock to and from the land.
The Highway Authority has raised no objections to the proposal as they have stated that although the visibility from the proposed access is restricted by the adjacent hedge the proposal is for a field access which would indicate that the access is likely to be used on an infrequent basis. There are benefits to be gained from relocating the access in that it would remove conflict at the farm entrance between agricultural vehicles and customers visiting the coal merchant. On this basis the Highway Authority has raised no objection to the proposal on highway grounds.
Visually, 9.2m of a field hedge would be removed to enable the formation of the access and although there will be some impact to visual amenity, I consider that the proposed wooden gate that is typically agricultural in appearance, would be sympathetic to the agricultural landscape of this part of the AONB.  I therefore consider the proposals acceptable and recommend the application accordingly.


	RECOMMENDATION: That conditional planning permission be granted.


DATE INSPECTED: 18 JUNE 2014











This report needs to be read in conjunction with the Decision Notice.








